HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JUNE 11, 2019 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

The Board attended the swearing in and promotion of firefighters in the Great Hall and then continued their meeting downstairs in the Meeting Room.  

Meeting came to order at 7:45 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Continuation of Revocation Hearing – Twin lakes Liquors
Seelig is recommending that the haring b continued to September 10th at 7:45 p.m. to give the current owner sufficient time to go through the selling of the property and transferring the license.   

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to continue the continue the revocation hearing for Twin lake Liquors to September 10, 2019 at 7:45 p.m. 
Dog Hearing - Richard LeBlanc - 333 Twins Lakes Drive 
At 7:45 p.m., in accordance with MGL Chapter 140, Section 157, Garron opened a hearing to address an incident where a dog owned by Richard LeBlanc was loose and off his property and attacked another dog and bit an induvial on the lip.  The following individuals were present and sworn in by Notary Public Pamela J. McSherry:

	Noreen Callahan
	Animal Control Officer

	Joao Chaves
	Police Chief

	Brian Kling
	Animal Inspector

	Michael Boncariewski
	Halifax Police Officer

	Richard LeBlanc
	dog owner

	Elizabeth Pieri
	friend of the dog owner

	Barbara Sheehan
	resident


Garron: We’ll start with you Noreen.
ACO Callahan: 

Okay I wasn’t here for this incident but this a multiple bite dog. The dog the owner was given a notice by Twin Lakes to remove the dog immediately, which he did comply with.  The dog is no longer at Twin Lakes it is now 7 Mountain View Road in Franconia, New Hampshire with its original breeder.  
Seelig:
Noreen could you say … could you give a little bit more … I know you weren’t there for the incident.  Obviously give a little more background when did the incident occur; was this dog biting dog. 
ACO Callahan:
That was May 18th.  In the statement work here is from the 21st of May that the dog was turned over to New Hampshire back to its breeder at 2:50 pm on June 1st.  We do have previous incidents on Gia.  Gia was put on …
Seelig: Gia is the dog.
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ACO Callahan:
Gia is the German Shepherd.  She got loose on at least three reported occasions and has bitten other dogs.  She has been dog aggressive and has bitten the hind quarters.  Mr. LeBlanc made arrangements for Ms. Sheehan to have her vet bills paid but then the dog got out again accidently and got out again.  Subsequently ended up biting one dog and injuring the dog owner in the face. So at that point the Twin Lakes management decided they would fine the dog owner if it wasn’t removed immediately $100 a day per day that it was still on the property.  So he complied with that unfortunately he did not comply with the fact the dog was on quarantine.  I made contact with the breeder up in New Hampshire and insured that the dog was on quarantine for the rest of the duration of the quarantine period.  I do have a letter which I submitted to the Board of all the transfer of the paperwork transferring the ownership of the dog. 
Garron: Is the individual whose was dog was bit here? (Sheehan raised her hand)

ACO Callahan: This is this is one case.

Sheehan:
This is the first dog bite my nine-pound Shizue.  She got bit in the hind quarter the back like right side.  Puncture wounds inside and outside.  I had to put compressors on her.  She was on two medications and she got … this is the inside of her leg where she got bit this is, I’m sorry this is the outside.  This is the inside of the leg and this is it coming through her coat and she had soft tissue bruising which gave her more pain than the puncture wound.  It torn right through her coat right through her shoulder blade.  (showed the BOS 3 pictures of the injury).  So, I would like to see the dog banned from right from the property because we’ve been lied to the dog oh we’ll keep him on a leash and was not kept on a leash.  Lies to two or three different people saying yes we’ll keep him on leash and he did not and I would like to state the fact that when this dog bite occurred December 25th Mr. LeBlanc grabbed me not once but twice followed me half the way home begging me not stop please don’t please don’t I didn’t know what he was talking about but I found out the next day that he was warned by the maintenance man James who works on the property he saw the dog off leash twice and warned Mr. LeBlanc to keep the dog on a leash and he didn’t.
Garron:

I appreciate your statements but you’re making statements that somebody else made to you.  Just stick to things that happened to you that you can testify to.  
Seelig:

Just for the audience.  I understand you’re trying … the mikes aren’t close to you but unfortunately also still have people upstairs which are causing a little noise so if you could speak more loudly when you speak thank you.  

Garron: Okay thank you.  Any questions (gestured towards Millias & Andrews).

Millias:
What is the current disposition of the dog? Is this transfer a temporary transfer or it’s a permanent transfer?
ACO Callahan:
No, it’s been signed over back to the breeder and it is no longer in the State.  It is no longer Mr. LeBlanc’s property.  It’s back to the original breeder as per his agreement when he purchased the dog.  If there was any reason that the dog needed to be returned to return it to the breeder. 
Millias: Right and the quarantine period has expired as well.
ACO Callahan: It has.  It has.

Andrews: So can you just explain the quarantine period real quick.
ACO Callahan:
Quarantine period was done by the animal inspector you might want to get it from the horse’s mouth.
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Kling:
Every quarantine period from the day after the bite occurs is to protect the dogs and the people and the person bit against getting rabies.

Andrews: Okay thank you. 
Millias: So effectively the dog not coming back. 

ACO Callahan: Correct

Millias: So there’s really not much for us to do other than … 

Seelig: Well the Board could 

Millias: We could say that … ordered him not to come back.
Seelig: Well no you can’t ban the dog.
Millias: Okay

Seelig:
That’s against State law.  What you can do is make a decision that the dog for some reason is returned to Halifax that the Town will have a standing order to take the dog and have it euthanized.  You can’t ban the dog. That’s not an option.

Millias: Okay
Seelig:
The Board could take other action concerning the dog.  The Board could give allow the dog if it was retuned to Halifax to with whatever restrictions you wanted but you also have the ability to order the dog to be euthanized if it comes back inside the town limits.  
Millias: So effectively there would be no harm in us doing that. 

Garron: What?

Millias:
Ordering the dog not to come back to town and or if the dog were to come back to town it would be subject to being taken and euthanized.  
Garron: Well what has the breeder said. 

Kling:
I spoken to the breeder today and the breeder wants to keep Gia in New Hampshire.  It has no intention of wanting it to return here. 
Garron: Okay

Millias: Okay

Garron: Gordon any questions? Just one moment Mr. LeBlanc. 

Andrews:
Is this typical when a dogs bitten multiple times.  Is the standing order the dogs … has the Board done that before? 
Millias:
We have ordered a dog euthanized after several incidents and bites.  There is an appeal period.
Seelig: In fact, we’re dealing with that in a different situation. 

Garron: Mr. LeBlanc.
LeBlanc: Can I address the committee please? 

Garron & Millias: Sure

LeBlanc: Can I come up and address everybody? 
Millias: Ya

Garron: Well you can address us from there or you can come up front.
Millias: Come up front.
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LeBlanc: First of all, I just want to say I’m very sorry to my neighbors for the actions of 
Garron: Mr. LeBlanc you need to address 
LeBlanc:
of what happened with my dog.  June of last year I was in the process of going though a divorce.  I was currently staying with my parents at Twin Lakes.  My dog came on the property after my father took a turn for the worst.  He’s a retired Vet he’s going to be eighty years old this July.  I was asked by my mother to stay and care for my dad.  In 2008 my daughter who is now almost fifteen years old was diagnosed with leukemia at 3.5 years old.  I have always rescued dogs.  Gia was approached by me by Eurohund German Shepherds by Colleen Gargano who I went to high school with and graduated with in 1988.  Knew what I went through with my daughter and wanted one of her dogs to have a good home because in the world of Facebook and stuff after I just put down my last dog of sickness I said my next dog was going to be a German Shepherd because I was raised with them when I lived in Canada as a child.  She approached me even though I wasn’t ready for a dog yet to take one of her dogs and wanted Gia to be a part of something of my daughter’s sickness and wellbeing.  Originally Gia was going to be a ADA dog from the American Disabilities Acts as a volunteer therapy dog to bring to Children Hospital with kids that have cancer to do pet therapy.  I took her through K-9 Communications in Norwell through obedience training unfortunately things changed in my situation in my marriage and I separated.  After being with my father and taking care of him and understand that I wanted to take another turn with Gia and like her and I wanted to get back on that and do this with Vets and seeing all the therapy dogs at the VA hospitals.  It’s been a big it was a big adjustment for Gia and I and I’m so sorry.  She was used to a single-family home a backyard yes I yes you’re right maintenance did approach me I wasn’t well aware …  Gia used to being off leash through training obedience training.  The first incident on December 25th Christmas day I had Gia on a tethered leash we’re out in the backyard I’m trying to load presents into the house get my parents into the car this and that and I’m very sorry for the incident that happened.  I don’t Barbara was walking down the street I had Gia in the backyard she had her dog on one of those tethered 24-foot leashes I’m not making any excuses whatsoever.  The dog starts barking at Gia Gia starts barking extended her leash she just got a new collar for Christmas and slipped out of it.  It scared Barbara.

Sheehan: No, it didn’t. 

LeBlanc:
Barbara picked the dog up Gia was barking at the dog apparently bit the dog I don’t think intentionally cause this dog I can show you proof through of Facebook the training
Garron: Mr. LaBlanc. 

LeBlanc: I just want to please please just let me state my case please.

Garron:

Well let me put it this way.  I understand your feelings you were going through some changes with your father moving circumstances but the only thing that I need from you right now and we’ve heard you I think everyone understands. 
LeBlanc: You have to …
Garron: Do you 

LeBlanc: I’m trying to explain what happened in all situations please.
Garron: Well can you stick to point?

LeBlanc: Yes

Garron: Okay
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LeBlanc:
I’m sticking to the point cause there is a moral to all this at the end.  The second incident one day with the Boxer yes, I had Gia on the leash I was up in the back woods it was raining no the Boxer and I started barking Gia got away from me.  Yes I understand they got into it her husband approached me afterwards we talked about it I was very apologetic about it.  I’m like so sorry I’m gonna take full accountability for my dog’s actions.  The third incident which just happened was I was leaving to go to my niece’s play I wasn’t even involved in this.  We had the storm door opened everyone was saying come on let’s go let’s go come on girls lets go my daughter my niece whatever Gia is used to hearing about going into the car.  She slipped out the storm door.  I usually back my car in I had it forward she went around the back she saw my neighbor’s dog the dogs start barking Gia took off.  I can’t say if Gia did that to the neighbor or happened when the dog got picked up.  It doesn’t its irrelevant of the whole situation that’s in hand.  All I can say is I am truly truly very sorry for my dog.  That dog was my life.  That dog is what gave me therapy my daughter therapy my father became very attached to it.  It’s a big adjustment.  I don’t know all the rules and stuff with animal control animal inspectors.  I understand whole quarantine thing, but I get a letter that my dog needs to be removed immediately.   I am in my parents’ home.  They’re going to be told they are going to fine a hundred dollars a day.  I call the first person that I know who is supposed to be a friend who is the original breeder of Eurohund German Shepherds she says bring Gia to us she can stay with us.  You can come visit her we’ll facetime we’ll make it all work until either your arrangements change, or you could do you know make a better a different situation.  I put my trust into that.  Yes, I drove three and a half hours to Franconia New Hampshire to give my dog to someone I trusted thinking that I could have an opportunity to re-adjust the situation and work on this.  I didn’t know I understand the quarantine now its been I’ve had a little time to clear my head, but it was a very emotional moment for me and a rational emotional decision I had to make.  I honestly believe I wish I had Gia here because she’s not an aggressive dog this I understand I understand what happens.  She has no history at all
Garron: I’m afraid I’m gonna have to disagree with you. 

LeBlanc: Okay I understand why you would.
Garron: There is history 
LeBlanc: I understand why you would. 
Garron: There is history.
LeBlanc:
Okay but this is a German Shepherd they’re already they’re already almost discriminated against because they’re a big dog.  They’re ya know they’re I understand how someone can fear.  She has a history she got bit by a German Shepherd.  I understand how she feels.  She told me this when she came into my backyard one day.
Garron: Excuse me.
LeBlanc: I understand. 

Garron: Excuse me we’re gonna have to cut you off here.

LeBlanc: Okay

Garron:

Okay cause first of all the situation is now before this Board to vote and my votes gonna be that the dog does not return to Town if he does, he will be euthanized cause it’s shown … 
LeBlanc: I’ll fight that.
Garron: Well 

Pieri: Can I say something?

LeBlanc: I’ll will fight that.
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Millias: You can.  There is an appeal period.

Garron: You can appeal it.
Pieri: Can I say something?

LeBlanc:

If I knew I had an opportunity and I was thinking under the whole quarantine thing and I had time to make different arrangements or work something out and be more rational about it I would have taken … 
Pieri: Can I say something please?

LeBlanc: I would have taken a different approach.

Pieri: Can I say something please?
Millias: Once he’s done.
LeBlanc:
You’re going by a couple of incidences that happened.  This is a big dog against a small dog.  I understand. 

Garron:

No you don’t understand see I use to breed German Shepherds and not every shepherd is vicious or disliked.
LeBlanc: Right

Garron: Doberman Pinchers at one point Shepherds are inaudible okay.   
Pieri: Can I say something please?

Garron:
So at this point in time I’m gonna have to cut you off we’ve heard what you have to say I understand what you have to say but my vote will be not sure what the other Board’s will be that the dog does not come back to town if it does it will be euthanized because it is vicious. 
LeBlanc: It won’t be euthanized.
Garron: It is aggressive 

LeBlanc: It’s not aggressive

Garron: Well if it comes across that border.  We’ll have the police department down inaudible.
LeBlanc: Okay okay I respect that.
Garron: So that’s it.
Millias: You also have to understand our responsibility 
LeBlanc: Yes

Millias: Is to the other residents of the town.

LeBlanc: and I agree with that.
Millias: We appreciate your …  

LeBlanc: I agree with that.

Millias: Concerns here but …

LeBlanc: I understand their concerns.
Millias: That’s not my primary concern my primary concern is to protect the residents.
LeBlanc:

Now my primary concerns is why is not Animal Control Animal Inspectors why is the condo association telling me I have a certain amount of time also I have the dog under 10-day quarantine like I’m balancing two different things here.  There’s no communication between the Town or I. 
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Millias: We’re not chastising for the quarantine. 
Garron: Quarantine
LeBlanc: I’m sorry about that.

Millias: Well you did what you had to do.  I personally … 

LeBlanc: I did what I was forced to do.  

Millias: Well or had to

LeBlanc: Not want I wanted to do.
Millias: Well what you had to do.
LeBlanc: I was forced to do.

Garron:
Well whether you got rid of the dog or not based on the information that’s presented tonight
LeBlanc: Yes

Garron: I would still vote to euthanize the dog.  

LeBlanc: Why?

Garron: Because the dog has been aggressive, and you didn’t have control over the dog.  

LeBlanc: Okay I understand that.
Millias:
There are three incidences how many incidents do we let it go. You know there has to be a point here where it stops.  

LeBlanc:
I get that.  I understand about the incidences I’m just.  I know nothing I’m gonna say is going to change the situation.
Garron: Ya
Millias: The next time wouldn’t just be …

LeBlanc:
My dog has a right not to be in Halifax okay I understand that but she has the right to be rehomed or go back with my wife or a home.
Garron:
That depends on whether or not you want to move to another town or take the dog cause if the dog 

LeBlanc: Right 
Garron: Comes back one way or another the dog will be removed from town or euthanized.
LeBlanc: You know what

Garron: Except inaudible 
Millias: Inaudible
LeBlanc:
As sad as it sounds, I almost feel more comfortable having my dog euthanized than knowing that my breeder lied to me and her intentions are just to puppy mill her and breed her okay.  This is ...
Garron: I can’t speak to that.
Millias: We’re not going there. 

Garron:
We’re not gonna go there so you’ve had your opportunity to have your say could you excuse we got to make a decision.
LeBlanc: Okay I appreciate your time and I’m very sorry I’m very sorry.
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Sheehan: Don’t talk to me. 

LeBlanc: It wasn’t my …

Garron: Mr.

LeBlanc: Okay I’m
Millias: You need to … inaudible
LeBlanc: Okay

Garron: Thank you 
LeBlanc:
I’m very sorry.  I’m sorry you feel that way about the dog being a breeder of past.  I can to prove to you that under the American Disability Act the Gia going through and had all her rights and she was not aggressive dog.  She was just in an adjustment period.  I am very sorry.  I’m very sorry.
Sheehan: I’d like to inaudible to what he said
Garron: Please.
Sheehan:
My dog did not bark at him.  My dog was not the first dog that was charged.  A Golden Retriever a week before was charged by his dog
Garron:
Excuse me.  You know you can talk about your dog shouldn’t be talking about another dog because it doesn’t relate to your … eyewitnesses said you didn’t witness it you didn’t see it so we’ll leave it at that.

Sheehan:
My dog did not bark at his dog.  We were walking minding our own business.  The dog came out of no where off leash and charged my dog. 
Millias: I think we’re beyond that.
Andrews: I’m fine with taking a vote after hearing.
Garron: Okay.  Is there a motion?

Andrews: I would make a motion that the dog be euthanize if it comes back to Town.
Millias: I’ll second that.

Garron: Any further discussion?  All in favor.

Garron: Aye

Millias: Aye

Andrews: Aye
Sheehan: If the dog comes back to another town

Garron: We have no jurisdiction the only jurisdiction we have is in the Town of Halifax.

Sheehan: Inaudible the next town 

Seelig: Well we won’t know

LeBlanc: You’re being dramatic.  I mean this is dramatic
Seelig:
Ma’am we won’t … there’s no way to track the dog.  We know the dog went up to New Hampshire.  If it goes someplace else, we won’t know that. 
Sheehan:

If we ever found out would it be the responsibility to warn that Town where that dog is residing? Isn’t it the responsibility …
Callahan: We will make every effort to notify a town if it comes back to Massachusetts.  
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Sheehan:
Okay thank you.  I just worry about the next town where it goes.  I can sympathize with all his things that are going on in his life, but the bottom line is he is irresponsible because the dog was off leash and
Garron: Ma’am we’ve made a decision and no need to put anymore statements. 
Sheehan: Okay

Millias: Appreciate your thoughts. 
Garron: We appreciate your thoughts.

Sheehan:
Okay. I’m sorry.  My dog has flashbacks when he sees a big dog that’s how traumatized 
LeBlanc: You would have flashbacks when you see another dog.
Garron: Excuse me.  All right thank you. 

Millias: That’s enough.

LeBlanc:

The Town of Halifax made me force to remove my dog under two situations 24-hour notice and under a 10-day quarantine.  I feel this town is also responsible for me it’s like giving away a child okay.    To you and to everyone else it might be a dog. 
Millias: I don’t want to put blame on this but we didn’t order you to remove it from Twin Lakes.

LeBlanc: No Twin Lakes did.
Millias: Ya so we’re not taking responsibility. 
Garron: You need to take it up with Twin Lakes.
Callahan: Twin Lakes is private property.

Millias: Right

Callahan: They’re under different management and they can do that.
LeBlanc: I understand Noreen, but you come okay so  
Millias:

Somebody agreed to the rules and regulations so when they signed on to the master deed over there.  

LeBlanc:
But shouldn’t there be some kind of communication between the Town of Halifax private property if an incident like this happens again that Animal Control or Animal Inspector are both everyone is on board.  A notice like that shouldn’t be sent to a resident when the dog is under quarantine. 
Andrews: But that but that’s where you live.  You chose … 
LeBlanc: That’s where I reside yes. 

Andrews: Well that’s you have to live by those rules that you chose to live under.
LeBlanc:
But he Brian telling me I could have been fined $500 for taking the dog off of quarantine.  That’s a State thing that’s a law.
Millias: Ya but we didn’t do that.

LeBlanc: But you’re a part of Halifax.  You’re a part of Halifax you represent Halifax 
Andrews: So they didn’t 

Garron: Excuse me excuse me Gordon we’re getting on with our meeting.  
LeBlanc: You guys are just disregarding all of this I mean I mean you’re not getting my …
Garron: No, you’re not let me explain something to you you’re not getting it.
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LeBlanc: I get it very well.
Garron:
At this point in time you think that by talking to us at this point is going to change.  Nothings gonna change.  You didn’t take responsibility for the dog.  The dog got loose three times attacked other individuals as well as a person and that ends the story.  We don’t have anything else to say.  

LeBlanc: That’s hear say. 
Millias:
Well you’ll have your chance when you appeal it that’s why there is a appeal process.  You will have that opportunity.
LeBlanc:
I understand that.  Very sorry of all these incidents I’m truly truly sorry. What I’m not what I’m trying to get across here is I have to make an emotional decision on a drop of a dime between the Town of Halifax a quarantine and a private property.  Why is there no communication between the town and properties under these procedures?  I was forced to remove my dog.
Garron: From property that you didn’t own that you weren’t paying rent on that you was …
LeBlanc: Excuse me you don’t know my situation you don’t know if I’m paying rent or not.
Garron: You just said you were staying with your parents. 

LeBlanc: So, does that mean I’m not paying rent?
Millias: We got to end this. 

Andrews: Troy we got to end this.
LeBlanc: What gives you the right to say that. 

Seelig: Sir we’re 

LeBlanc: I provide for my parents.
Seelig: Sir you have the right to appeal this decision. You’ll receive notice 
LeBlanc: That’s wrong to say.
Seelig: and Information about that.  The Board …
LeBlanc: you think I still live with my parents when I’m fifty years old you think I’m just like … 
Millias: Sir we’re going to have to have to have you removed if you don’t calm yourself.
LeBlanc: Okay that’s fine.  Okay I’m sorry

Chief Chaves: Let’s go outside and talk for a sec okay. 
Sheehan: Do we get notified if he appeals it?

Seelig: Yes, you do.  
Millias: Yes

Sheehan: Okay

LeBlanc: I’m very sorry. 

Garron: I’m sorry, I’m sorry.  
Sheehan: Don’t talk to me.

LeBlanc:
I’m very sorry but that was wrong to say that I don’t pay rent.  I have a house that I own too in Rockland.
Continuation of Revocation Hearing – Halifax Country Club

They are still outstanding real estate taxes for the parcel on Fairway Drive.  Seelig recommends continuing the hearing to June 25th.   
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Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to continue the revocation hearing for Halifax Country Club to June 25th at 8:00 p.m. 
George Latini – Br’s Monponsett change in d/b/a name

Mr. Latini came in this evening to inform the Board that he will be changing the d/b/a name from BR’s Monponsett Inn to Lakeside Villa.  At this time, he is in the process of redoing the restaurant side a little bit at a time and is only doing functions on that side.   He also intends to reconfigure the sub shop side and is aware that he will need to go before other boards before moving forward on that.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve the d/b/a name change from BR’s Monponsett to Lakeside Villa.  
AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Withholding Warrant
	# 108
	$ 128,212.73

	Vendor Warrant
	# 109
	$   86,299.42

	School Warrant
	# 110
	$ 215,455.09

	Ambulance Commitment

from 5/20/19 – 5/26/19
	for
	$   90,348.42

	Ambulance Commitment

from 5/27/19 – 6/2/19
	for
	$   3,340.92


APPROVED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENT 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 111
	$ 1,083,067.00

	Vendor Warrant
	# 112 
	$    108,598.40

	Withholding Warrant
	# 113
	$    325,103.45

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 06 
	$     5,160.00


APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Inline Fence, Inc. (replace fence at Fire Station)……………….
We Print Today (8-11x17 reductions) …………………………
	$ 2,992.00
$        6.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Dumping Complaint – Co-Wallis

Mr. Co-Wallis wrote to complain that his neighbors have placed stumps and other vegetation on his property.  Seelig has forward the note to Chief Chaves.  Chief Chaves, who was present, said that the department has a number of complaints from him dating back to 2014.  He is going to monitor the situation. 
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Chapter 40B – Halifax Country Club
MassHousing has given preliminary approval of the 30-unit Country Club Estates project. If the developer is interested the next step will be to fill a comprehensive permit with the ZBA.  
Wilson Dog Hearing Appeal – Rufus
The trial is continued to July 12th at 9 a.m.  the judge decided to give Mr. Wilson an opportunity to seek an attorney.  In the meantime, Rufus is not to leave the property.  
Zoning By-Law Committee

Even though the committee has not met Seelig has no interest in disbanding it.  It is up to the committee members to meet and make recommendations to changes in the by-laws.  
Stormwater Permit
Permit has been approved by the US EPA.  The permit will expire on June 30, 2022 and a annual report is due on September 30, 2019.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Jacob Oliveria – Eagle Scout project 

Jacob presented the Board plans for a Veteran’s drop off box that he intends to make for his Eagle Scout project.  Both Millias and Garron asked where he will put it and he said himself and Mrs. Noble thought some where in the Town Hall.  Garron asked the Veterans’ Agent, Wil, if he had a spot and he said outside his office.  Garron then asked who will be doing the collecting of the items and Wil said him and the boy scouts.  Next question he asked was what will go in the box and Jacob said books, toiletries nonperishable items.  He is going to put a laminated sheet on the front of the box with suggested items.  Garron said this was an excellent idea.  Millias said thought it as good too as long as they could find a location for it.  Andrews asked if he was using social media for fundraising and he said he was going to contact the newspaper.  Mr. Burgess (Scout Master) said that in the past they have had a go fund me page so he could do that.  Lastly Garron asked where he will be building it and he said his house and the Scout Master’s.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Jacob Oliveria Eagle Scout project of building a drop off box for the Veterans’. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
MA House Bill 66

The police chief is interested in the BOS supporting H.66 (dealing with dangerous persons) Senator Brady and Representative LaNarta are in support of the bill and Seelig asked the BOS if they wanted to send a letter of support.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter of support for House Bill 66.
Cyber Security Awareness Grant Application 

Cesar Calouro (IT specialist) has submitted a grant application for this program.  The grant will provide staff with online training and stimulations.  
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Elementary School Project
Next review session will be June 19th at 1:30 p.m.  The office trailer for the school staff has been dropped off.  Items for the punch list for doors, windows and siding are being confirmed with Matt Durkee.
Simple Recycling Contract

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E. Garron to sign the contract between the Town of Halifax and Simple Recycling.
Police Chief Contract

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the contract between the Town of Halifax Police Chief Chaves, effective November 13, 2018 through June 30, 2021.  
FY2020 State Budget

With the approval by the State Senate of a budget that is different from the MA House budget, the budget now goes to the conference committee.  The MMA has information about its recommendations if the Board wish to contact the Town’s legislative delegation. 
Waste Management of New England Contract
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the contract between the Town of Halifax and Waste Management of New England. 
Solid Waste Customer Counts
The Board of Health has provided the following numbers for customers who use private haulers:

	Republic Services
	51

	Dooley
	393

	Noonan
	252

	P.J. Rubbish
	90

	ABC Rubbish
	53

	Nauset
	18

	Waste Management/Howland Disposal
	78


Reappointments

Reappointments will be done on June 25th. 
Pasture Lane

The new developers have met with the Planning Board and they are interested in completing the project.  The PB requested that they provide monthly updates.  
Cherry Street Stop Sign

The Highway Surveyor has put up an additional regular stop sign plus an end of road warning instead of putting up a LED stop sign.  He hopes drivers will stop at this intersection with Walnut Street. 
Harbor to the Bay Charity Bike Ride
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to authorize the Harbor to the Bay Charity Bike Ride the use the Halifax Boat Ramp parking lot located on Route 58 as a pit stop for their ride on Saturday September 14th.
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Brooks/DeRensis/K.P. Law

Leonard Kopelman has left KP Law and gone to Brooks & DeRensis.  The town currently uses Brooks & DeRensis for all land use matters before a certain date and KP Law for all land use matters after that date.  No action is needed from the BOS unless they want to switch firms.  
Municipal Aggregation Program Contract

Moved by Andrews seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the contract between the Town of Halifax and Colonial Power Group, Inc.
Proposed Zoning By-Law Amendments

The following proposed zoning bylaw amendments were not brought before town meeting because a vote was not taken by the Planning Board:

· allowing recreational marijuana establishments in the business/commercial district now allowing them within 300 feet of any residentially zoned land
· correcting the definition of a marijuana establishment that’s currently in the bylaw 
· changing renewal every 5 years for special permits for in-law apartments to review, instead of renewing them
· adding multi-family developments to the listed uses
· adding specific use regulation for multi-family dwellings
· Updating the definitions for both multi-family dwellings and multi-family developments allowing single-family dwellings to be established that use of lots when that use has been discontinued or abandoned.  
Seelig’s recommendation to the Board is that they re-submit articles for the above-mentioned changes to the Planning Board so that they can start the process again have a public hearing on them and then make a recommendation at a future Town Meeting.  Seelig leaving the sign bylaw out because having talked to land use counsel about this and given the various court decisions and how antiquated the sign bylaw is at this point, it may be better to just re-do the bylaw.  There may be other things that may be presented at a future Special Town Meeting such as the PILOT Agreement for River Street and Andrews had mentioned the parking requirements on the commercial properties. 
Millias said that he had a conversation with a member of the Planning Board about parking requirements that are require for the proposed business O’Reilly Brothers as it does not make sense to call it all retail. A perfect example of that is Wal-Mart.  Andrews asked how much retail is and how much is storage there at question is with Wal-Mart and Millias said not a whole lot but even with the retail end of it, it needs to be looked at a little bit.  
Seelig said on that unless the Board wanted me to start doing it on my end, we could refer the matter eto both the Planning Board and the Zoning By-Law Committee to say ‘hey, if you want to take a look at this, this might be something to be talking about too’ and making a proposal on Town Meeting.
Andrews asked if there was a way to have a joint meeting with Planning Board and the ZBA to talk about this and  Millias said they could and further said there have been issue over the several months of why they haven’t been meeting  and  that it was discussed at the very first meeting that there could be joint meetings between the Planning Board but he think if they both talked about it a little bit independently I think that adds to a more robust discussion in a  joint meeting.
Seelig said if the BOS wants, he could contact OCPC and see if they had any guidelines as to so many parking spaces or so many one space per X number of square feet of retail.  
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With the Board’s approval Seelig said can check with OCPC and refer this to the Planning Board and Zoning Bylaw Committee, he can suggest to both committees that they might have a joint meeting about it.  Millias supports that and Garron said he did not have any problems with it.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously vote to allow Seelig contact OCPC and suggest to the Planning Board and Zoning Bylaw Committee to have a joint meeting about parking requirements on the commercial properties. 
Seelig asked the Board how they wanted to handle by law changes that were brought to Town Meeting.  He stated that the office received at least two petition articles for a Town Meeting and he does not think it is fair to the petitioners to have them go through the process of re-submitting the signatures again as they did the work initially and it was not their fault votes were not taken on them.  Garron did not think they should be made to go through the process again – they did what needed to be done and the town dropped it on this end.
Seelig asked the Board what they wanted to do on the Articles and Millias said to send them to the appropriate Boards.  With that being said Seelig said that they would go to the Planning Board for a hearing.  He has no problem sending them over to the Zoning By-law Committee for their review.  
Andrews said the only one he had an issue with was the no limiting to the multifamily developments – there is nothing in that if that change would make it so there is no limit so what the Country Club was proposing previously they could have a unit for every acre of the country club.  Seelig said nobody asked or suggested changing the number of units per acre but if the Board wanted to do that and the Board gave him some direction, he could write up a by-law.
Andrews thinks the limiting factor on multifamily developments as each building has to be on a separate lot so that limits the development and Millias said that is a subdivision.  Andrew then said yes but that is only because of the way that the person is proposing it, because if you took that and put it on one building it’s the developers perspective to say that they want multiple buildings so if you want multiple buildings you should have multiple lots, if you want it on one building then you should have one building.  He does not don’t think that this allowing more buildings to go in gives the town, especially when it comes to the 40B number, it doesn’t help the 40B at all.  

Millias said the 40B is totally out and Andrews said right but does not think that adding the number of dwelling units that you could get out of these developments as opposed to doing a subdivision is a good thing for the town.

Seelig was not sure how the proposed changes would do that and Andrews said if you make it so there is no limit to the number of buildings then you are taking away the requirement that each building be on separate lot.  Seelig did not think so and Andrews said that was the change for the multi-family developments. 
Garron said that we need to take time to read it and Millias said it was not anything they would discuss here.  Seelig said he would be happy to discuss it in a couple of weeks but what the definitions change, but the requirement that Andrews is mentioning is in a separate section of the by-law not in the definitions.
Andrews said it seemed like they conflicted at that point when you are reading them because it says they can be all on one lot.  
Seelig then asked which one are they talking about and Andrews said the change of the definition 

Seelig said if the Board wanted to, they could set that one aside and send everything else that had been brought to Town Meeting back to the Planning Board. 
Garron said for Seelig to do that then that gives him an opportunity to discuss it. 
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Moved by Millias and second by Andrews the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig send the Articles with the exception of the definition of multifamily development to the Planning Board and the Zoning By-law Committee.
Monponsett Pond DPH Grant

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously authorized the Town Administrator, Charles Seelig, to sign the amended Monponsett Pond DPH Grant.  
House Bill 3825
Because of the Janus decision last year the MA House approved this bill giving the union rights to personal information of employees who are covered by their contracts, additional rights to meet employees, use of town e-mail system to communicate with employees, use town buildings for union meeting and the right to charge employees for fees for arbitration an like cases.  Seelig is informing the BOS of this in case they want to contact Senator Brady.  Even though the legislation will pass Seelig hopes there will be amendments to eliminate such things as use of the e-mail system.  
Town Hall Asbestos

The testing for asbestos came back negative.  Calouro will notify the cabling contractor so that work can begin later this year.  
Highway Vacation Carryover

Moved by Andrews seconded by Millias, the Board voted to allow one employee of the Highway Department to carryover 40 hours vacation leave from FY2019 to FY2020 as per their union contract.

Line Item Transfers

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the following line item transfers:

	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Trash Collection

366-435
	Recycling Center Wages

#431-1
	$   2,500.00

	Trash Collection

366-435
	Recycling Center Expense

#66-433
	$   6,950.00

	Insurance

#01-193
	Town Reports

#01-195
	$      111.53

	Fire Wages – Full time

#01-220-5115
	Fire Vehicle Maintenance

#01-225-5243
	$   5,000.00

	Snow & Ice

#01-423-5850
	Article 30 ATM 2018

#01-192-5831-087
	$   9,000.00

	Fire Ambulance Billing

#01-231-5301
	Police Expense

#01-217-5321
	$   6,613.73

	Clerk - Expense

#162
	Clerk - Clerical

#01-163-5113
	$      643.91


Line Item Transfers

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve the following line item transfers:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained
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	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Group Insurance                           

#01-914-567
	Law                  

#01-151
	$ 11,848.30

	Insurance

#01-193
	Law

#01-151
	$   1,089.00

	Insurance

#01-193
	Law

#01-151
	$   5,337.40

	Insurance

#01-193
	Law

#01-151
	$   4,034.38


407 South Street
The office has received a complaint about containers that are full of water and the grass not being moved at the above property. If it is okay with the BOS Seelig will ask Hayward to mow the lawn and Materna turn the containers over.  He also will have them itemized the cost.
Moved by Millias and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have the Hayward and Materna itemize the cost for the above-mentioned work.  
Fieldstone Farm Revised Consent Agreement 
Andrews said that he has read the old agreement but has not gotten to the revised one yet.  The Board will carry this over to their next meeting.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:23 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations Patrol Officers and Waterman Grievances & claims (HEO wage, release of personal file documents, 2-week suspension & termination):
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


Garron announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
--------------
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 10:23 p.m.: 

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 10:23 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
